

Current condition of social security administrator for health (BPJS Kesehatan) in Indonesia: contextual factors that affected the national health insurance

Ali Ghufron Mukti, Citra Jaya, Rizki Lestari Suhardi



The pandemic

In early 2020, the historical 6-year financial deficit faced by Indonesia's universal health coverage (*Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional* [JKN]) ended when the government adjusted JKN contribution to its healthcare spending.¹ On average, the amount of contribution was raised by 83%. This also marked the end of the 'structural deficit' caused by purposively setting JKN contribution lower than the actuarial requirement to match the population's ability to pay.²

In the same period, countries are affected by the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, and Indonesia is not an exception. The rapid spread of the disease has also changed people's health-seeking behavior. Unless considered an emergency, patients forego treatment and avoid visiting health facilities to prevent infection.³ The non-COVID-19 utilization rate dropped by almost 25% during the pandemic.⁴ Active JKN members (marked by the number of paying members) also dropped due to economic recession and contribution evasion.⁵

On the other hand, COVID-19 healthcare utilization skyrocketed. COVID-related hospital claims reached IDR 40 trillion (approximately USD 2.7 billion) in 2020 and doubled to IDR 90 trillion (approximately USD 6.2 billion) in 2021.⁶ However, this spending is excluded from JKN as the law mandated that pandemic-related health spending is covered by the government.⁷

The overall impact of JKN contribution adjustment and low healthcare utilization has resulted in a financial surplus of the JKN fund.⁸ The national health insurance administrator (*Badan Penyelenggara Jaminan Sosial* [BPJS] Kesehatan) management still needs to anticipate the period when the government announced that the COVID-19 pandemic has ended since that is the start of the COVID-19 financing under the JKN scheme.⁹

The new focus

Given the positive financial status of the JKN fund, the BPJS Kesehatan's board of directors shifted their focus from ensuring financial sustainability to improving the service quality.¹⁰ Both healthcare and administrative services must be efficient, standardized, and integrated using information technology. An online queueing system was introduced to inform patients of the estimated arrival time at health facilities to shorten the waiting period.¹¹ Teleconsultation was also piloted to test its impact on healthcare access, especially in remote areas or areas without certified health facilities.¹²

Furthermore, innovative payment systems were linked to achievements in performance indicators. At the primary care level, the current performance-based capitation system, which has been introduced in 2017, will be subject to reform.¹³ New indicators will be added in line with government health priorities. There is also a plan to introduce incentives and disincentives to the JKN payment system to encourage health facilities to improve their performance.

Government policies that impacted JKN

At the end of 2021, the Ministry of Social Affairs audited its 86.4 million JKN subsidy recipient database to check for data quality. As many as 9 million were removed from the list for various reasons.¹⁴ Efforts were focused on replacing the list, but this requires massive resources to conduct a census at the village level. This sudden drop in JKN membership affected the contribution paid by the government to the JKN fund and automatically impacted the BPJS Kesehatan's operational costs.

An important milestone of JKN in 2022 is the issuance of the Presidential Instruction orchestrated by the Coordinating Ministry for Human Development and Cultural Affairs. It instructed 30 ministries and

government institutions to optimize their roles in supporting JKN. This rule is vital to the effectiveness of JKN since it is a highly regulated program that needs interventions from policymakers to ensure its implementation. For example, the Ministry of Economic Coordination was instructed to issue a regulation to mandate JKN membership for money lenders. The Ministry of Home Affairs was ordered to encourage governors and mayors to oblige business permit applicants to be active JKN members as a requirement. These instructions were aimed at improving the three main pillars of JKN which are population coverage, revenue collection, and healthcare purchasing.¹⁵

JKN benefit package

Another important upcoming regulation is the plan to reformulate the JKN benefit package based on the principles of basic health needs. This is mandated by the latest JKN Presidential Regulation. Unfortunately, the term “basic health needs” is not clearly defined by any regulation and is prone to multiple interpretations. Several criteria were developed to determine whether a specific disease or treatment can be added to the JKN benefit package. No final consensus has been reached, but some diagnoses or treatments will possibly be covered by other financing schemes and *vice versa*.¹⁶

JKN benefit package reformulation includes the plan to reform JKN primary care services to emphasize disease prevention and case detection. As many as 14 new health screenings were proposed to be added to the primary care benefit package. This included screenings for cervical, colorectal, lung, and breast cancers.¹⁷ Although most studies have shown the long-term investment benefit of adding screening services, BPJS Kesehatan must calculate the possibility of a short-term increase in health spending due to new case findings from the screenings.

New medicines, treatments, and medical devices are emerging every year. JKN needs to follow this development in seeking more effective and efficient treatment for better health outcomes. However, budget is always a constraint. Adding these new products to the JKN benefit package requires robust health technology assessment (HTA) studies to determine their cost-effectiveness and budget impact.¹⁸ The government has planned to improve the capacity of researchers to perform HTA studies to

achieve at least five HTA studies per year. At the end of 2024, the results of these studies are expected to be included in the JKN benefit package.

Furthermore, the government is planning to assign BPJS Kesehatan to manage *Jampersal*, a national program to cover childbirth for non-JKN members. BPJS is considered to have the appropriate resources to assist the government in running the program to reduce maternal and neonatal mortalities. This is a new challenge for BPJS Kesehatan since *Jampersal* recipients are non-members. A new system must be developed and installed to verify eligibility and channel fund from the government to health facilities.

Healthcare purchasing and infrastructure

Simultaneous with the above-planned policies, the government is in the process of readjusting JKN healthcare tariffs both at the primary care and hospital levels.¹⁹ There is a strong urge to immediately adjust the tariff. It has been more than six years since the last adjustments in 2016 despite the regulation-mandated tariff evaluation every 2 year. A multistakeholder team was assembled under the coordination of the Ministry of Health with the main task to update tariff calculations. The final tariff decision is expected to be announced in 2022.

At the primary care level, JKN adopts a capitation payment system where payments are made for facilities based on the number of registered members. Currently, around 80% of members are registered in public health centers, which account for 45% of the total primary care facilities. This created membership maldistribution, and many parties have requested a fairer membership redistribution.²⁰ Redistribution requires thorough consideration due to the higher capitation rate for private compared to public. Although the referral rate and patient satisfaction index are better in private settings, this is subject to be evaluated once they receive significant additional members due to redistribution.

Based on the 2019 national health account, JKN paid for nearly 25% of total health spending in Indonesia.²¹ Many parties have acknowledged the purchasing power of BPJS Kesehatan to influence healthcare providers' behavior. They used this phenomenon to link national health targets with JKN. For example, there was a pilot project to test the impact of an innovative payment system on maternal and new-born health. This project aimed to reduce

maternal and new-born mortality.²² Similar initiatives will follow for other national health targets.

Another important policy to be introduced is the standard inpatient room for JKN members. The current tiered-system inpatient room accommodation for JKN members is based on three levels of JKN contribution. The first-tier members are dedicated to a two-bed inpatient room accommodation, the second-tier is entitled to a four-bed, and the third-tier will be placed in a six-bed inpatient room. Social security experts argued that this arrangement creates inequity among JKN members. The government is planning to introduce a standard inpatient room for all JKN member segments. A trial is underway to determine hospitals' readiness and JKN members' reaction toward this policy.²³

International recognition

The dynamic development of JKN has caused BPJS Kesehatan to adapt quickly using new initiatives and innovations in response to regulatory changes. The ASEAN Social Security Association rewarded BPJS Kesehatan with the Continuous Improvement Recognition Award in 2021 for implementing information technology during the COVID-19 pandemic. Many services were transformed digitally to ensure service level agreement while maintaining physical distancing.²⁴

Additionally, the International Social Security Association (ISSA) also acknowledged these achievements, and BPJS Kesehatan was rewarded with the most prestigious award in the ISSA Good Practice Award 2021 for the Asia Pacific. The paper entitled 'Managing and governing National Health Security Programme in a single-payer scheme' highlights the performance of BPJS Kesehatan in managing nearly 250 million members, 2,400 hospitals, and more than 20,000 primary care facilities. Currently, BPJS Kesehatan is the largest single-payer in the world.²⁵

In conclusion, the current condition of JKN is marked by at least four aspects: the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic, contribution adjustment, new focus on the quality of care, and government policies that affected the JKN program. The first two aspects are responsible for the JKN fund surplus due to low healthcare utilization combined with higher revenue collected. The last two aspects interact dynamically as the BPJS Kesehatan management focuses on improving the quality of care, while the government focuses on achieving national health targets through program

embedment to JKN. Communication and coordination between BPJS Kesehatan and the government are crucial to ensure synergy to achieve both focuses effectively.

From National Health Insurance Administrator (BPJS Kesehatan), Jakarta, Indonesia

pISSN: 0853-1773 • eISSN: 2252-8083

<https://doi.org/10.13181/mji.com.226296>

Med J Indones. 2022;31:87–90

Published online: August 26, 2022

Corresponding author:

Rizki Lestari Suhardi

E-mail: rizki.lestari@bpjs-kesehatan.go.id

REFERENCES

1. Kartikasari S. [Nourman Fairclough's critical discourse analysis of news on Jokowi raises BPJS Health premiums in the midst of pandemic]. *Jurnal An-Nida*. 2020;12(2):113–24. Indonesian.
2. Mulyadita U. [Analysis ability to pay (ATP) national healthcare insurance contributions (Susenas Data 2017)]. Depok: Faculty of Public Health Universitas Indonesia; 2019. Indonesian.
3. Soeowondo P, Sakti GM, Rahmayanti NM, Irawati DO, PujiSubekti R, Sumartono AH, et al. [Responses of family planning services toward the COVID-19 pandemic in Indonesia: a case study in 8 district/city]. *Proceedings of the Annual Scientific Forum of the Indonesian Public Health Association (IAKMI)*; 2020 Nov 25–26. p. 1–9. Indonesian.
4. BPJS Kesehatan. President Director of BPJS Kesehatan: digital service have a positive impact on health services [Internet]. BPJS Kesehatan; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://bpjs-kesehatan.go.id/bpjs/post/read/2021/2073/Dirut-BPJS-Kesehatan-Layanan-Digital-Berdampak-Positif-Terhadap-Pelayanan-Kesehatan>.
5. Wuryasti F. [Passive JKN members increase during the COVID-19 pandemic] [Internet]. Jakarta: Media Indonesia; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://mediaindonesia.com/humaniora/460870/kepesertaan-jkn-tidak-aktif-naik-selama-pandemi-covid-19>. Indonesian.
6. Nur MF. [BPJS Health: COVID-19 claims reach IDR 138.8 trillion since 2021] [Internet]. *detikHealth*; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://health.detik.com/berita-detikhealth/d-6164074/bpjs-kesehatan-klaim-covid-19-mencapai-rp-1388-triliun-sejak-2021>. Indonesian.
7. Ambarwati W. [COVID-19 patient payment and financial implication on hospitals serving COVID-19 patients in Indonesia]. *Jurnal Ekonomi Kesehatan Indonesia*. 2021;6(1):23–37. Indonesian.
8. Herman. [Three factors triggering the DIS Health's net asset surplus of Rp38.7 T] [Internet]. Jakarta: Berita Satu; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.beritasatu.com/ekonomi/947929/ini-tiga-pemicu-aset-bersih-djs-kesehatan-surplus-rp-387-t>. Indonesian.
9. Novrizaldi. [If COVID-19 becomes endemic, it will be handled as a normal disease] [Internet]. Jakarta: Coordinating Ministry for Human Development and Cultural Affairs; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.kemendikbud.go.id/jika-covid-19-sudah-menjadi-endemi-penangananya-jadi-seperti-penyakit-biasa>. Indonesian.
10. Shanti HD. [BPJS Health focuses on improving the quality of services] [Internet]. *Antara News*; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.antaraneews.com/berita/2769777/bpjs-kesehatan-fokus-berupaya-meningkatkan-mutu-pelayanan>. Indonesian.

11. Nancy Y. [Online queuing for BPJS healthcare services via the application and website] [Internet]. Jakarta: Tirto.id; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://tirto.id/antrean-faskes-online-bpjs-kesehatan-lewat-aplikasi-dan-website-gn13>. Indonesian.
12. Lazuardi L, Sanjaya GY, Kurniawan A, Wulandari H, Achmad L. [Trial on JKN financing scheme for telemedicine] [Internet]. Universitas Gadjah Mada: Health Information Management Systems; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://simkes.fk.ugm.ac.id/research-ujicoba-bpjs/#tab-id-1>. Indonesian.
13. Aryani AD. Factors affecting the achievements of performance-based capitation: a scoping review. *Jurnal Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional (JJKN)*. 2022;2(1):53–65.
14. Budiman A. [Risma explains the issue of 9 million poor people no longer receiving BPJS subsidies] [Internet]. Jakarta: Tempo; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://nasional.tempo.co/read/1510879/risma-jelaskan-alasan-hMiaapus-9-juta-orang-miskin-penerima-subsidi-bpjs>. Indonesian.
15. Hardiansyah B. [A breath of fresh air from Presidential Instruction No.1 of 2022] [Internet]. Jakarta: Indonesian Ministry of Finance; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.djkn.kemenkeu.go.id/kanwil-sumut/baca-artikel/14791/Angin-Segar-Dari-Instruksi-Presiden-No1-Tahun-2022.html>. Indonesian.
16. Gani A. The benefits of basic health-based insurance. *BPJS Kesehatan*; 2021.
17. Supriatin. [Good news, JKN now covers for early stroke, heart disease and cancer detection] [Internet]. Merdeka; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.merdeka.com/peristiwa/kabar-baik-jkn-kini-tanggung-deteksi-dini-stroke-jantung-hingga-kanker.html>. Indonesian.
18. Muhammad H. [Important, health technology assessment for better JKN health service quality] [Internet]. Jakarta: Republika; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.republika.co.id/berita/ra2ig5380/pening-penilaian-teknologi-kesehatan-untuk-pelayanan-kesehatan-jkn-yang-berkualitas>. Indonesian.
19. Kencana MR. [Minister of Health ensures that the adjustment to premium rate of BPJS Health is not for gaining profits] [Internet]. *Liputan 6*; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://m.liputan6.com/bisnis/read/5005072/menkes-pastikan-penyesuaian-tarif-paket-bpjs-kesehatan-bukan-untuk-cari-untung>. Indonesian.
20. Heksantoro R. [IDI Kebumen complains about the uneven redistribution of BPJS Health participants] [Internet]. *detikNews*; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://news.detik.com/berita/d-5754531/idi-kebumen-keluhkan-redistribusi-peserta-bpjs-kesehatan-tak-merata>. Indonesian.
21. Soewondo P. National health accounts. *BPJS Kesehatan*; 2019.
22. Stein D, Dewi S. Multiple funding flows for maternal and neonatal health services in Indonesia: a legal and regulatory review. Pennsylvania: Health Policy Plus; 2020.
23. *BPJS Kesehatan*. BPJS Kesehatan digital service innovation wins award on international level [Internet]. *BPJS Kesehatan*; 2021 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www.bpjs-kesehatan.go.id/bpjs/post/read/2021/2116/Inovasi-Layanan-Digital-BPJS-Kesehatan-Toreh-Penghargaan-Tingkat-Internasional>.
24. Karunia AM. [Five hospitals immediately trial JKN standard inpatient classes that will remove contribution classes and 1,2,3 BPJS Health services] [Internet]. *Kompas*; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://money.kompas.com/read/2022/07/04/131927426/lima-rs-segera-uji-coba-kelas-rawat-inap-standar-jkn-yang-bakal-hapus-kelas>. Indonesian.
25. International Social Security Association. BPJS Kesehatan, Indonesia wins the ISSA Good Practice Award. [Internet]. International Social Security Association; 2022 [cited 2022 Jul 11]. Available from: <https://www1.issa.int/news/bpjs-kesehatan-indonesia-wins-issa-good-practice-award>.